The World Health Organization and the Transition From **International** to **Global Public Health**

The term "global health" is rapidly replacing the older terminology of "international health." We describe the role of the World Health Organization (WHO) in both international and global health and in the transition from one to the other. We suggest that the term "global health" emerged as part of larger political and historical processes, in which WHO found its dominant role challenged and began to reposition itself within a shifting set of power alliances.

Between 1948 and 1998, WHO moved from being the unquestioned leader of international health to being an organization in crisis, facing budget shortfalls and diminished status, especially given the growing influence of new and powerful players. We argue that WHO began to refashion itself as the coordinator, strategic planner, and leader of global health initiatives as a strategy of survival in response to this transformed international political context. (*Am J Public Health*. 2006;96: 62–72. doi:10.2105/AJPH.2004.050831) | Theodore M. Brown, PhD, Marcos Cueto, PhD, and Elizabeth Fee, PhD

EVEN A QUICK GLANCE AT THE

titles of books and articles in recent medical and public health literature suggests that an important transition is under way. The terms "global," "globalization," and their variants are everywhere, and in the specific context of international public health, "global" seems to be emerging as the preferred authoritative term.¹ As one indicator, the number of entries in PubMed under the rubrics "global health" and "international health" shows that "global health" is rapidly on the rise, seemingly on track to overtake "international health" in the near future (Table 1). Although universities, government agencies, and private philanthropies are all using the term in highly visible ways,² the origin and meaning of the term "global health" are still unclear

We provide historical insight into the emergence of the terminology of global health. We believe that an examination of this linguistic shift will yield important fruit, and not just information about fashions and fads in language use. Our task here is to provide a critical analysis of the meaning, emergence, and significance of the term "global health" and to place its growing popularity in a broader historical context. In particular, we focus on the role of the World Health Organization (WHO) in both international and global health and as an agent in the transition from one concept to the other.

Let us first define and differentiate some essential terms. "International health" was already a term of considerable currency in the late 19th and early 20th century, when it referred primarily to a focus on the control of epidemics across the boundaries between nations (i.e., "international"). "Intergovernmental" refers to the relationships between the governments of sovereign nations-in this case, with regard to the policies and practices of public health. "Global health," in general, implies consideration of the health needs of the people of the whole planet above the concerns of particular nations. The term "global" is also associated with the growing importance of actors beyond governmental or intergovernmental organizations and agencies—for example, the media, internationally influential foundations, nongovernmental organizations, and transnational corporations. Logically, the terms "international," "intergovernmental," and "global" need not be mutually exclusive and in fact can be understood as complementary. Thus, we could say that WHO is an intergovernmental agency that exercises international functions with the goal of improving global health.

Given these definitions, it should come as no surprise that global health is not entirely an invention of the past few years. The term "global" was sometimes used well before the 1990s, as in the "global malaria eradication program" launched by WHO in the mid-1950s; a WHO Public Affairs Committee pamphlet of 1958, The World Health Organization: Its *Global Battle Against Disease*³; a 1971 report for the US House of Representatives entitled The Poli*tics of Global Health*⁴; and many studies of the "global population problem" in the 1970s.⁵ But the term was generally limited and its

use in official statements and documents sporadic at best. Now there is an increasing frequency of references to global health.⁶ Yet the questions remain: How many have participated in this shift in terminology? Do they consider it trendy, trivial, or trenchant?

Supinda Bunyavanich and Ruth B. Walkup tried to answer these questions and published, under the provocative title "US Public Health Leaders Shift Toward a New Paradigm of Global Health," their report of conversations conducted in 1999 with 29 "international health leaders."7 Their respondents fell into 2 groups. About half felt that there was no need for a new terminology and that the label "global health" was meaningless jargon. The other half thought that there were profound differences between international health and global health and that "global" clearly meant something transnational. Although these respondents believed that a major shift had occurred within the previous few years, they seemed unable clearly to articulate or define it.

In 1998, Derek Yach and Douglas Bettcher came closer to capturing both the essence and the origin of the new global health in a 2-part article on "The Globalization of Public Health" in the American Journal of Public *Health.*⁸ They defined the "new paradigm" of globalization as "the process of increasing economic, political, and social interdependence and integration as capital, goods, persons, concepts, images, ideas and values cross state boundaries." The roots of globalization were long, they said, going back at least to the 19th century, but the process was assuming a new magnitude in the late 20th century. The globalization of public health, they argued, had a

dual aspect, one both promising and threatening.

In one respect, there was easier diffusion of useful technologies and of ideas and values such as human rights. In another, there were such risks as diminished social safety nets; the facilitated marketing of tobacco, alcohol, and psychoactive drugs; the easier worldwide spread of infectious diseases; and the rapid degradation of the environment, with dangerous public health consequences. But Yach and Bettcher were convinced that WHO could turn these risks into opportunities. WHO, they argued, could help create more efficient information and surveillance systems by strengthening its global monitoring and alert systems, thus creating "global early warning systems." They believed that even the most powerful nations would buy into this new globally interdependent world system once these nations realized that such involvement was in their best interest.

Despite the long list of problems and threats, Yach and Bettcher were largely uncritical as they promoted the virtues of global public health and the leadership role of WHO. In an editorial in the same issue of the Journal, George Silver noted that Yach and Bettcher worked for WHO and that their position was similar to other optimistic stances taken by WHO officials and advocates. But WHO, Silver pointed out, was actually in a bad way: "The WHO's leadership role has passed to the far wealthier and more influential World Bank, and the WHO's mission has been dispersed among other UN agencies." Wealthy donor countries were billions of dollars in arrears, and this left the United Nations and its agencies in "disarray,

hamstrung by financial constraints and internal incompetencies, frustrated by turf wars and crossnational policies."⁹ Given these -realities, Yach and Bettcher's promotion of "global public health" while they were affiliated with WHO was, to say the least, intriguing. Why were these spokesmen for the much-criticized and apparently hobbled WHO so upbeat about "global" public health?

THE WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION

The Early Years

To better understand Yach and Bettcher's role, and that of WHO

"War on the Malaria Mosquito!" Poster produced by the Division of Public Information, World Health Organization, Geneva, 1958. Courtesy of the World Health Organization. Source: Prints and Photographs Collection of the National Library of Medicine.



TABLE 1—Number of Articles Retrieved by PubMed, Using "International Health" and "Global Health" as Search Terms, by Decade: 1950 Through July 2005

Decade	International Health ^a	Global Health
1950s	1 007	54
1960s	3 303	155
1970s	8 369	1 137
1980s	16 924	7 176
1990s	49 158	27 794
2000-July 2005	52 169 ^b	39 759 ^b

"Picks up variant term endings (e.g. "international" also picks up "internationalize" and "internationalization"; "global" also picks up "globalize" and "globalization"). "Number for 55 months only.

> more generally, it will be helpful to review the history of the organization from 1948 to 1998, as it moved from being the unquestioned leader of international health to searching for its place in the contested world of global health.

WHO formally began in 1948, when the first World Health Assembly in Geneva, Switzerland, ratified its constitution. The idea of a permanent institution for international health can be traced to the organization in 1902 of the International Sanitary Office of the American Republics, which, some decades later, became the Pan American Sanitary Bureau and eventually the Pan American Health Organization.¹⁰ The Rockefeller Foundation, especially its International Health Division, was also a very significant player in international health in the early 20th century.¹¹

Two European-based international health agencies were also important. One was the Office Internationale d'Hygiène Publique, which began functioning in Paris in 1907; it concentrated on several basic activities related to the administration of international sanitary agreements and the rapid exchange of epidemiological information.¹² The second agency, the League of Nations Health Organization, began its work in 1920.13 This organization established its headquarters in Geneva, sponsored a series of international commissions on diseases, and published epidemiological intelligence and technical reports. The League of Nations Health Organization was poorly budgeted and faced covert opposition from other national and international organizations, including the US Public Health Service. Despite these complications, which limited the Health Organization 's effectiveness, both the Office Internationale d'Hygiène Publique and the Health Organization survived through World War II and were present at the critical postwar moment when the future of international health would be defined.

An international conference in 1945 approved the creation of the United Nations and also voted for the creation of a new specialized health agency. Participants at the meeting initially formed a commission of prominent individuals, among whom were René Sand from Belgium, Andrija Stampar from Yugoslavia, and Thomas Parran from the United States. Sand and Stampar were widely recognized as champions of social medicine. The commission held meetings between 1946 and early 1948 to plan the new international health organization. Representatives of the Pan American Sanitary Bureau, whose leaders resisted being absorbed by the new agency, were also involved, as were leaders of new institutions such as the United Nations Relief and Rehabilitation Administration (UNRRA).

Against this background, the first World Health Assembly met in Geneva in June 1948 and formally created the World Health Organization. The Office Internationale d'Hygiène Publique, the League of Nations Health Organization, and UNRRA merged into the new agency. The Pan American Sanitary Bureau-then headed by Fred L. Soper, a former Rockefeller Foundation official-was allowed to retain autonomous status as part of a regionalization scheme.14 WHO formally divided the world into a series of regions-the Americas, Southeast Asia, Europe, Eastern Mediterranean, Western Pacific, and Africa-but it did not fully implement this regionalization until the 1950s. Although an "international" and "intergovernmental" mindset prevailed in the 1940s and 1950s, naming the new organization the World Health Organization also raised sights to a worldwide, "global" perspective.

The first director general of WHO, Brock Chisholm, was a Canadian psychiatrist loosely identified with the British social medicine tradition. The United States, a main contributor to the WHO budget, played a contradictory role: on the one hand, it supported the UN system with its broad worldwide goals, but on the other, it was jealous of its sovereignty and maintained the right to intervene unilaterally in the Americas in the name of national security. Another problem for WHO was that its constitution had to be ratified by nation states, a slow process: by 1949, only 14 countries had signed on.¹⁵

As an intergovernmental agency, WHO had to be responsive to the larger political environment. The politics of the Cold War had a particular salience, with an unmistakable impact on WHO policies and personnel. Thus, when the Soviet Union and other communist countries walked out of the UN system and therefore out of WHO in 1949, the United States and its allies were easily able to exert a dominating influence. In 1953, Chisholm completed his term as director general and was replaced by the Brazilian Marcolino Candau. Candau, who had worked under Soper on malaria control in Brazil, was associated first with the "vertical" disease control programs of the Rockefeller Foundation and then with their adoption by the Pan American Sanitary Bureau when Soper moved to that agency as director.¹⁶ Candau would be director general of WHO for over 20 years. From 1949 until 1956, when the Soviet Union returned to the UN and WHO, WHO was closely allied with US interests.

In 1955, Candau was charged with overseeing WHO's campaign of malaria eradication, approved that year by the World Health Assembly. The ambitious goal of malaria eradication had been conceived and promoted in the context of great enthusiasm and optimism about the ability of widespread DDT spraying to kill mosquitoes. As Randall Packard has argued, the United States and its allies believed that global malaria eradication would usher in economic growth and create overseas markets for US technology and manufactured goods.17 It would build support for local governments and their US supporters and help win "hearts and minds" in the battle against Communism. Mirroring then-current development theories, the campaign promoted technologies brought in from outside and made no attempt to enlist the participation of local populations in planning or implementation. This model of development assistance fit neatly into US Cold War efforts to promote

modernization with limited social reform. $^{\rm 18}$

With the return of the Soviet Union and other communist countries in 1956, the political balance in the World Health Assembly shifted and Candau accommodated the changed balance of power. During the 1960s, malaria eradication was facing serious difficulties in the field; ultimately, it would suffer colossal and embarrassing failures. In 1969, the World Health Assembly, declaring that it was not feasible to eradicate malaria in many parts of the world, began a slow process of reversal, returning once again to an older malaria control agenda. This time, however, there was a new twist; the 1969 assembly emphasized the need to develop rural health systems and to integrate malaria control into general health services.

When the Soviet Union returned to WHO, its representative at the assembly was the national deputy minister of health. He argued that it was now scientifically feasible, socially desirable, and economically worthwhile to attempt to eradicate smallpox worldwide.¹⁹ The Soviet Union wanted to make its mark on global health, and Candau, recognizing the shifting balance of power, was willing to cooperate. The Soviet Union and Cuba agreed to provide 25 million and 2 million doses of freeze-dried vaccine, respectively; in 1959, the World Health Assembly committed itself to a global smallpox eradication program.

In the 1960s, technical improvements—jet injectors and bifurcated needles—made the process of vaccination much cheaper, easier, and more effective. The United States' interest in smallpox eradication sharply increased; in 1965, Lyndon Johnson instructed the US delegation to the World Health Assembly to pledge American support for an international program to eradicate smallpox from the earth.²⁰ At that

Smallpox Vaccination Program in Togo, 1967. Courtesy of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Source: Public Health Image Library, CDC.



time, despite a decade of marked progress, the disease was still endemic in more than 30 countries. In 1967, now with the support of the world's most powerful players, WHO launched the Intensified Smallpox Eradication Program. This program, an international effort led by the American Donald A. Henderson, would ultimately be stunningly successful.²¹

The Promise and Perils of Primary Health Care, 1973–1993

Within WHO, there have always been tensions between social and economic approaches to population health and technologyor disease-focused approaches. These approaches are not necessarily incompatible, although they have often been at odds. The emphasis on one or the other waxes and wanes over time, depending on the larger balance of power, the changing interests of international players, the intellectual and ideological commitments of key individuals, and the way that all of these factors interact with the health policymaking process.

During the 1960s and 1970s, changes in WHO were significantly influenced by a political context marked by the emergence of decolonized African nations, the spread of nationalist and socialist movements, and new theories of development that emphasized long-term socioeconomic growth rather than short-term technological intervention. Rallying within organizations such as the Non-Aligned Movement, developing countries created the UN Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD), where they argued vigorously for fairer terms of trade and more generous financing of development.²² In Washington, DC, more liberal politics succeeded the conservatism of



This changing political environment was reflected in corresponding shifts within WHO. In the 1960s, WHO acknowledged that a strengthened health infrastructure was prerequisite to the success of malaria control programs, especially in Africa. In 1968, Candau called for a comprehensive and integrated plan for curative and preventive care services. A Soviet representative called for an organizational study of methods for promoting the development of basic health services.23 In January 1971, the Executive Board of the World Health Assembly agreed to undertake this study, and its results were presented to the assembly in 1973.24 Socrates Litsios has discussed many of the steps in the transformation of WHO's approach from an older model of health services to what would become the "Primary Health Care" approach.²⁵ This new model drew upon the thinking and experiences of nongovernmental organizations and medical missionaries working in Africa, Asia, and Latin America at the grassroots level. It also gained saliency from China's reentry into the UN in 1973 and the widespread interest in Chinese "barefoot doctors," who were reported to be transforming rural health conditions. These experiences underscored the urgency of a "Primary Health Care" perspective that included the training of community health workers and the resolution of basic economic and environmental problems.26

These new approaches were spearheaded by Halfdan T. Mahler, a Dane, who served as director general of WHO from

Alma Ata Conference, 1978. Courtesy of the Pan American Health Organization. Source: Office of Public Information, PAHO.



1973 to 1988. Under pressure from the Soviet delegate to the executive board, Mahler agreed to hold a major conference on the organization of health services in Alma-Ata, in the Soviet Union. Mahler was initially reluctant because he disagreed with the Soviet Union's highly centralized and medicalized approach to the provision of health services.²⁷ The Soviet Union succeeded in hosting the September 1978 conference, but the conference itself reflected Mahler's views much more closely than it did those of the Soviets. The Declaration of Primary Health Care and the goal of "Health for All in the Year 2000" advocated an "intersectoral" and multidimensional approach to health and socioeconomic development, emphasized the use of "appropriate technology," and urged active community participation in health care and health education at every level.28

David Tejada de Rivero has argued that "It is regrettable that afterward the impatience of some international agencies, both UN and private, and their emphasis on achieving tangible results instead of promoting change . . . led to major distortions of the original concept of primary health care."29 A number of governments, agencies, and individuals saw WHO's idealistic view of Primary Health Care as "unrealistic" and unattainable. The process of reducing Alma-Ata's idealism to a practical set of technical interventions that could be implemented and measured more easily began in 1979 at a small conference-heavily influenced by US attendees and policies-held in Bellagio, Italy, and sponsored by the Rockefeller Foundation, with assistance from the World Bank. Those in attendance included the president of

the World Bank, the vice president of the Ford Foundation, the administrator of USAID, and the executive secretary of UNICEF.³⁰

The Bellagio meeting focused on an alternative concept to that articulated at Alma-Ata-"Selective Primary Health Care"-which was built on the notion of pragmatic, low-cost interventions that were limited in scope and easy to monitor and evaluate. Thanks primarily to UNICEF, Selective Primary Health Care was soon operationalized under the acronym "GOBI" (Growth monitoring to fight malnutrition in children, Oral rehydration techniques to defeat diarrheal diseases, Breastfeeding to protect children, and Immunizations).31

In the 1980s, WHO had to reckon with the growing influence of the World Bank. The bank had initially been formed in 1946 to assist in the reconstruction of Europe and later expanded its mandate to provide loans, grants, and technical assistance to developing countries. At first, it funded large investments in physical capital and infrastructure; in the 1970s, however, it began to invest in population control, health, and education, with an emphasis on population control.³² The World Bank approved its first loan for family planning in 1970. In 1979, the World Bank created a Population, Health, and Nutrition Department and adopted a policy of funding both stand-alone health programs and health components of other projects.

In its 1980 *World Development Report*, the Bank argued that both malnutrition and ill health could be countered by direct government action—with World Bank assistance.³³ It also suggested that improving health and nutrition could accelerate economic The Declaration of Primary Health Care and the goal of "Health for All in the Year 2000" advocated an "inter-sectoral" and multidimensional approach to health and socioeconomic development, emphasized the use of "appropriate technology," and urged active community participation in health care and health education at every level.

growth, thus providing a good argument for social sector spending. As the Bank began to make direct loans for health services, it called for more efficient use of available resources and discussed the roles of the private and public sectors in financing health care. The Bank favored free markets and a diminished role for national governments.34 In the context of widespread indebtedness by developing countries and increasingly scarce resources for health expenditures, the World Bank's promotion of "structural adjustment" measures at the very time that the HIV/AIDS epidemic erupted drew angry criticism but also underscored the Bank's new influence.

In contrast to the World Bank's increasing authority, in the 1980s the prestige of WHO was beginning to diminish. One sign of trouble was the 1982 vote by the World Health Assembly to freeze WHO's budget.35 This was followed by the 1985 decision by the United States to pay only 20% of its assessed contribution to all UN agencies and to withhold its contribution to WHO's regular budget, in part as a protest against WHO's "Essential Drug Program," which was opposed by leading US-based pharmaceutical companies.36 These events occurred amidst growing

PUBLIC HEALTH THEN AND NOW

tensions between WHO and UNICEF and other agencies and the controversy over Selective versus Comprehensive Primary Health Care. As part of a rancorous public debate conducted in the pages of *Social Science and Medicine* in 1988, Kenneth Newell, a highly placed WHO official and an architect of Comprehensive Primary Health Care, called Selective Primary Health Care a "threat . . . [that] can be thought of as a counter-revolution."³⁷

In 1988, Mahler's 15-year tenure as director general of WHO came to an end. Unexpectedly, Hiroshi Nakajima, a Japanese researcher who had been director of the WHO Western Pacific Regional Office in Manila, was elected new director general.³⁸

Crisis at WHO, 1988–1998

The first citizen of Japan ever elected to head a UN agency, Nakajima rapidly became the most controversial director general in WHO's history. His nomination had not been supported by the United States or by a number of European and Latin American countries, and his performance in office did little to assuage their doubts. Nakajima did try to launch several important initiatives-on tobacco, global disease surveillance, and public-private partnershipsbut fierce criticism persisted that raised questions about his autocratic style and poor management, his inability to communicate effectively, and, worst of all, cronyism and corruption.

Another symptom of WHO's problems in the late 1980s was the growth of "extrabudgetary" funding. As Gill Walt of the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine noted, there was a crucial shift from predominant reliance on WHO's "regular budget"-drawn from member states' contributions on the basis of population size and gross national product-to greatly increased dependence on extrabudgetary funding coming from donations by multilateral agencies or "donor" nations.³⁹ By the period 1986-1987, extrabudgetary funds of \$437 million had almost caught up with the regular budget of \$543 million. By the beginning of the 1990s, extrabudgetary funding had overtaken the regular budget by \$21 million, contributing 54% of WHO's overall budget.

Enormous problems for the organization followed from this budgetary shift. Priorities and policies were still ostensibly set by the World Health Assembly, which was made up of all member nations. The assembly, however, now dominated numerically by poor and developing countries, had authority only over the regular budget, frozen since the early 1980s. Wealthy donor nations and multilateral agencies like the World Bank could largely call the shots on the use of the extrabudgetary funds they contributed. Thus, they created, in effect, a series of "vertical" programs more or less independent of the rest of WHO's programs and decisionmaking structure. The dilemma for the organization was that although the extrabudgetary funds added to the overall budget, "they [increased] difficulties of coordination and continuity, [caused] unpredictability in finance, and a great deal of dependence on the satisfaction of particular donors,"40 as Gill Walt explained.

Fiona Godlee published a series of articles in 1994 and 1995 that built on Walt's critique.⁴¹ She concluded with this dire assessment: "WHO is caught in a cycle of decline, with donors expressing their lack of faith in its central management by placing funds outside the management's control. This has prevented WHO from [developing] . . . integrated responses to countries' long term needs."⁴¹

In the late 1980s and early 1990s, the World Bank moved confidently into the vacuum created by an increasingly ineffective WHO. WHO officials were unable or unwilling to respond to the new international political economy structured around neoliberal approaches to economics, trade, and politics.42 The Bank maintained that existing health systems were often wasteful, inefficient, and ineffective, and it argued in favor of greater reliance on private-sector health care provision and the reduction of public involvement in health services delivery.43

Controversies surrounded the World Bank's policies and practices, but there was no doubt that, by the early 1990s, it had become a dominant force in international health. The Bank's greatest "comparative advantage" lay in its ability to mobilize large financial resources. By 1990, the Bank's loans for health surpassed WHO's total budget, and by the end of 1996, the Bank's cumulative lending portfolio in health, nutrition, and population had reached \$13.5 billion. Yet the Bank recognized that, whereas it had great economic strengths and influence, WHO still had considerable technical expertise in matters of health and medicine. This was clearly reflected in the Bank's widely influential World Development Report, 1993: Investing in Health, in which credit is given to WHO, "a full partner with the World Bank at every step of the

preparation of the Report."⁴⁴ Circumstances suggested that it was to the advantage of both parties for the World Bank and WHO to work together.

WHO EMBRACES "GLOBAL HEALTH"

This is the context in which WHO began to refashion itself as a coordinator, strategic planner, and leader of "global health" initiatives. In January 1992, the 31-member Executive Board of the World Health Assembly decided to appoint a "working group" to recommend how WHO could be most effective in international health work in light of the "global change" rapidly overtaking the world. The executive board may have been responding, in part, to the Children's Vaccine Initiative, perceived within WHO as an attempted "coup" by UNICEF, the World Bank, the UN Development Program, the Rockefeller Foundation, and several other players seeking to wrest control of vaccine development.45 The working group's final report of May 1993 recommended that WHO-if it was to maintain leadership of the health sector-must overhaul its fragmented management of global, regional, and country programs, diminish the competition between regular and extrabudgetary programs, and, above all, increase the emphasis within WHO on global health issues and WHO's coordinating role in that domain.46

Until that time, the term "global health" had been used sporadically and, outside WHO, usually by people on the political left with various "world" agendas. In 1990, G. A. Gellert of International Physicians for the Prevention of Nuclear War had called



for analyses of "global health interdependence."⁴⁷ In the same year, Milton and Ruth Roemer argued that further improvements in "global health" would be dependent on the expansion of public rather than private health services.⁴⁸ Another strong source for the term "global health" was the environmental movement, especially debates over world environmental degradation, global warming, and their potentially devastating effects on human health.⁴⁹

In the mid-1990s, a considerable body of literature was produced on global health threats. In the United States, a new Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) journal, Emerging Infectious Diseases, began publication, and former CDC director William Foege started using the phrase "global infectious disease threats."50 In 1997, the Institute of Medicine's Board of International Health released a report, America's Vital Interest in Global Health: Protecting Our People, Enhancing Our Economy, and Advancing Our International Interests.⁵¹ In 1998, the CDC's Preventing Emerging Infectious

Diseases: A Strategy for the 21st Century appeared, followed in 2001 by the Institute of Medicine's Perspectives on the Department of Defense Global Emerging Infections Surveillance and Response System.⁵² Best-selling books and news magazines were full of stories about Ebola and West Nile virus, resurgent tuberculosis, and the threat of bioterrorism.⁵³ The message was clear: there was a palpable global disease threat.

In 1998, the World Health Assembly reached outside the ranks of WHO for a new leader who could restore credibility to the organization and provide it with a new vision: Gro Harlem Brundtland, former prime minister of Norway and a physician and public health professional. Brundtland brought formidable expertise to the task. In the 1980s, she had been chair of the UN World Commission on Environment and Development and produced the "Brundtland Report," which led to the Earth Summit of 1992. She was familiar with the global thinking of the environmental movement and had a broad and clear understanding of

Current Director General Jong-wook Lee with three former Directors-General at the celebration to mark the 25th Anniversary of the Alma Ata Declaration. From left: G. H. Brundtland, H. Mahler, H. Nakajima, Lee JW. Courtesy of the World Health Organization. Source: Media Center, WHO. the links between health, environment, and development.⁵⁴

Brundtland was determined to position WHO as an important player on the global stage, move beyond ministries of health, and gain a seat at the table where decisions were being made.55 She wanted to refashion WHO as a "department of consequence"55 able to monitor and influence other actors on the global scene. She established a Commission on Macroeconomics and Health, chaired by economist Jeffrey Sachs of Harvard University and including former ministers of finance and officers from the World Bank, the International Monetary Fund, the World Trade Organization, and the UN Development Program, as well as public health leaders. The commission issued a report in December 2001, which argued that improving health in developing countries was essential to their economic development.56 The report identified a set of disease priorities that would require focused intervention.

Brundtland also began to strengthen WHO's financial position, largely by organizing "global partnerships" and "global funds" to bring together "stakeholders"private donors, governments, and bilateral and multilateral agencies-to concentrate on specific targets (for example, Roll Back Malaria in 1998, the Global Alliance for Vaccines and Immunization in 1999, and Stop TB in 2001). These were semiautonomous programs bringing in substantial outside funding, often in the form of "public-private partnerships."57 A very significant player in these partnerships was the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation, which committed more than \$1.7 billion between 1998 and 2000 to an international program to prevent or eliminate diseases in the world's poorest nations, mainly through vaccines and immunization programs.⁵⁸ Within a few years, some 70 "global health partnerships" had been created.

Brundtland's tenure as director general was not without blemish nor free from criticism. Some of the initiatives credited to her administration had actually been started under Nakajima (for example, the WHO Framework Convention on Tobacco Control), others may be looked upon today with some skepticism (the Commission on Macroeconomics and Health, Roll Back Malaria), and still others arguably did not receive enough attention from her administration (Primary Health Care, HIV/AIDS, Health and Human Rights, and Child Health). Nonetheless, few would dispute the assertion that Brundtland succeeded in achieving her principal objective, which was to reposition WHO as a credible and highly visible contributor to the rapidly changing field of global health.

CONCLUSION

We can now return briefly to the questions implied at the beginning of this article: how does a historical perspective help us understand the emergence of the terminology of "global health" and what role did WHO play as an agent in its development? The basic answers derive from the fact that WHO at various times in its history alternatively led, reflected, and tried to accommodate broader changes and challenges in the evershifting world of international health. In the 1950s and 1960s, when changes in biology, economics, and great power politics transformed foreign relations and public health, WHO moved

from a narrow emphasis on malaria eradication to a broader interest in the development of health services and the emerging concentration on smallpox eradication. In the 1970s and 1980s, WHO developed the concept of Primary Health Care but then turned from zealous advocacy to the pragmatic promotion of Selective Primary Health Care as complex changes overtook intraand interorganizational dynamics and altered the international economic and political order. In the 1990s, WHO attempted to use leadership of an emerging concern with "global health" as an organizational strategy that promised survival and, indeed, renewal.

But just as it did not invent the eradicationist or primary care agendas, WHO did not invent "global health"; other, larger forces were responsible. WHO certainly did help promote interest in global health and contributed significantly to the dissemination of new concepts and a new vocabulary. In that process, it was hoping to acquire, as Yach and Bettcher suggested in 1998, a restored coordinating and leadership role. Whether WHO's organizational repositioning will serve to reestablish it as the unquestioned steward of the health of the world's population, and how this mission will be effected in practice, remains an open question at this time.

About the Author

Theodore M. Brown is with the Department of History and the Department of Community and Preventive Medicine, University of Rochester, Rochester, NY. Marcos Cueto is with the Facultad de Salud Pública, Universidad Peruana Cayetano Heredia, Lima, Peru. Elizabeth Fee is with the History of Medicine Division, National Library of Medicine, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, Md. Requests for reprints should be sent to Elizabeth Fee, PhD, History of Medicine Division, National Library of Medicine, 8600 Rockville Pike, Bethesda, MD 20974 (e-mail: elizabeth_fee@ nlm.nih.gov). This article was accepted January 11,

This article was accepted January 11, 2005.

Contributors

All authors contributed equally to the research and writing.

Acknowledgments

The authors are grateful to the Joint Learning Initiative of the Rockefeller Foundation, which initially commissioned this article, and to the Global Health Histories Initiative of the World Health Organization, which has provided a supportive environment for continuing our research.

References

1. A small sampling of recent titles: David L. Heymann and G. R. Rodier, "Global Surveillance of Communicable Diseases," Emerging Infectious Diseases 4 (1998): 362-365; David Woodward, Nick Drager, Robert Beaglehole, and Debra Lipson, "Globalization and Health: A Framework for Analysis and Action," Bulletin of the World Health Organization 79 (2001): 875-881: Gill Walt, "Globalisation of International Health," The Lancet 351 (February 7, 1998): 434-437; Stephen J. Kunitz, "Globalization, States, and the Health of Indigenous Peoples," American Journal of Public Health 90 (2000): 1531-1539; Health Policy in a Globalising World, ed. Kelley Lee, Kent Buse, and Suzanne Fustukian (Cambridge, England: Cambridge University Press, 2002)

2 For example, Yale has a Division of Global Health in its School of Public Health. Harvard has a Center for Health and the Global Environment, and the London School of Hygiene and Tropical Medicine has a Center on Global Change and Health; the National Institutes of Health has a strategic plan on Emerging Infectious Diseases and Global Health; Gro Harlem Brundtland addressed the 35th Anniversary Symposium of the John E. Fogarty International Center on "Global Health. A Challenge to Scientists" in May 2003; the Centers of Disease Control and Prevention has established an Office of Global Health and has partnered with the World Health Organization (WHO), the World Bank, UNICEF, the US Agency for International Development, and others in creating Global Health Partnerships.

3. Albert Deutsch, *The World Health Organization: Its Global Battle Against Disease* (New York: Public Affairs Committee, 1958).

4. Randall M. Packard, "'No Other Logical Choice': Global Malaria Eradication and the Politics of International Health in the Post-War Era," *Parassitolo*gia 40 (1998): 217–229, and *The Poli*tics of Global Health, Prepared for the Subcommittee on National Security Policy and Scientific Developments of the Committee on Foreign Affairs, US House of Representatives (Washington, DC: US Government Printing Office, 1971).

 For example, T W. Wilson, World Population and a Global Emergency (Washington, DC: Aspen Institute for Humanistic Studies, Program in Environment and Quality of Life, 1974).

6. James E. Banta, "From International to Global Health," *Journal of Community Health* 26 (2001): 73–76.

7. Supinda Bunyavanich and Ruth B. Walkup, "US Public Health Leaders Shift Toward a New Paradigm of Global Health," *American Journal of Public Health* 91 (2001): 1556–1558.

 Derek Yach and Douglas Bettcher, "The Globalization of Public Health, I: Threats and Opportunities," *American Journal of Public Health* 88 (1998): 735–738, and "The Globalization of Public Health, II: The Convergence of Self-Interest and Altruism," *American Journal of Public Health* 88 (1998): 738–741.

9. George Silver, "International Health Services Need an Interorganizational Policy," *American Journal of Public Health* 88 (1998): 727–729 (quote on p. 728).

10. Pro Salute, Novi Mundi: Historia de la Organización Panamericana de la Salud (Washington, DC: Organización Panamericana de la Salud, 1992).

 See John Farley, To Cast Out Disease: A History of the International Health Division of the Rockefeller Foundation (1913–1951) (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2003); Anne-Emmanuelle Birn, "Eradication, Control or Neither? Hookworm Versus Malaria Strategies and Rockefeller Public Health in Mexico," Parassitologia 40 (1996):137–147; Missionaries of Science: Latin America and the Rockefeller Foundation, ed. Marcos Cueto (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1994).

 Vingt-Cinq Ans d'Activité de l'Office Internationale d'Hygiène Publique, 1909–1933 (Paris: Office Internationale d'Hygiène Publique, 1933); Paul F. Basch, "A Historical Perspective on International Health," Infectious Disease Clinics of North America 5 (1991):183–196; W.R. Aykroyd, "International Health–A Retrospective Memoir," *Perspectives in Biology and Medicine* 11 (1968): 273–285.

13. Frank G. Bourdreau, "International Health," American Journal of Public Health and the Nation's Health 19 (1929): 863-878; Bourdreau, "International Health Work," in Pioneers in World Order: An American Appraisal of the League of Nations, ed. Harriet Eager Favis (New York: Columbia University Press, 1944), 193-207; Norman Howard-Jones, International Public Health Between the Two World Wars: The Organizational Problems (Geneva: WHO, 1978): Martin David Dubin, "The League of Nations Health Organisation," in International Health Organisations and Movements, 1918-1939, ed. Paul Weindling (Cambridge, England: Cambridge University Press, 1995), 56-80,

14. Thomas Parran, "The First 12 Years of WHO," Public Health Reports 73 (1958): 879–883; Fred L. Soper, Ventures in World Health: The Memoirs of Fred Lowe Soper, ed. John Duffy (Washington, DC: Pan American Health Organization, 1977); Javed Siddiqi, World Health and World Politics: The World Health Organization and the UN System (London: Hurst and Co, 1995).

15. "Seventh Meeting of the Executive Committee of the Pan American Sanitary Organization," Washington, DC, May 23–30, 1949, Folder "Pan American Sanitary Bureau," RG 90–41, Box 9, Series Graduate School of Public Health, University of Pittsburgh Archives.

WHO, "Information. Former Directors-General of the World Health Organization. Dr Marcolino Gomes Candau," available at http://www.who.int/archives/wh050/en/directors.htm, accessed July 24, 2004; "In memory of Dr M.G. Candau," WHO Chronicle 37 (1983): 144–147.

17. Randall M. Packard, "Malaria Dreams: Postwar Visions of Health and Development in the Third World," *Medical Anthropology* 17 (1997): 279–296; Packard, "No Other Logical Choice" *Parassitologia* 40 (1998): 217–229.

 Randall M. Packard and Peter J. Brown, "Rethinking Health, Development and Malaria: Historicizing a Cultural Model in International Health," *Medical Anthropology* 17 (1997): 181–194.

 Ian and Jennifer Glynn, *The Life* and Death of Smallpox (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2004), 194–196.

20. Ibid, 198.

21. William H. Foege, "Commentary: Smallpox Eradication in West and Central Africa Revisited," *Bulletin of the* World Health Organization 76 (1998): 233–235; Donald A. Henderson, "Eradication: Lessons From the Past," Bulletin of the World Health Organization 76 (Supplement 2) (1998): 17–21; Frank Fenner, Donald A. Henderson, Issao Arita, Zdenek Jevek, and Ivan Dalinovich Ladnyi, Smallpox and its Eradication (Geneva: WHO, 1988).

22. The New International Economic Order: The North South Debate, ed. Jagdish N. Bhagwati (Cambridge, Mass: MIT Press, 1977); Robert L. Rothstein, Global Bargaining: UNCTAD and the Quest for a New International Economic Order (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 1979).

23. Socrates Litsios, "The Long and Difficult Road to Alma-Ata: A Personal Reflection," *International Journal of Health Services* 32 (2002): 709–732.

 Executive Board 49th Session, WHO document EB49/SR/14 Rev (Geneva: WHO, 1973), 218; Organizational Study of the Executive Board on Methods of Promoting the Development of Basic Health Services, WHO document EB49/WP/6 (Geneva: WHO, 1972), 19–20.

25. Socrates Litsios, "The Christian Medical Commission and the Development of WHO's Primary Health Care Approach," *American Journal of Public Health* 94 (2004): 1884–1893; Litsios, "The Long and Difficult Road to Alma-Ata."

26. John H. Bryant, *Health and the Developing World* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1969); *Doctors for the Villages: Study of Rural Internships in Seven Indian Medical Colleges*, ed. Carl E. Taylor (New York: Asia Publishing House, 1976); Kenneth W. Newell, *Health by the People* (Geneva: WHO, 1975). See also Marcos Cueto, "The Origins of Primary Health Care and Selective Primary Health Care," *American Journal of Public Health* 94 (2004): 1864–1874; Litsios, "The Christian Medical Commission."

27. See Litsios, "The Long and Difficult Road to Alma-Ata," 716–719.

28. "Declaration of Alma-Ata, International Conference on Primary Health Care, Alma-Ata, USSR, 6–12 September, 1978," available at http://www.who.int/ hpr/NPH/docs/declaration_almaata.pdf, accessed April 10, 2004.

 David A. Tejada de Rivero, "Alma-Ata Revisited," *Perspectives in Health Magazine: The Magazine of the Pan American Health Organization* 8 (2003): 1–6 (quote on p. 4).

30. Maggie Black, Children First: The Story of UNICEF, Past and Present (Oxford: Oxford University Press; 1996), and The Children and the Nations: The Story of UNICEF (New York: UNICEF, 1986), 114–140. UNICEF was created in 1946 to assist needy children in Europe's war ravaged areas. After the emergency ended, it broadened its mission and concentrated resources on the needs of children in developing countries.

31. UNICEF, *The State of the World's Children: 1982/1983* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1983). See also Cueto, "Origins of Primary Health Care."

32. Jennifer Prah Ruger, "The Changing Role of the World Bank in Global Health in Historical Perspective," *American Journal of Public Health* 95 (2005): 60–70.

33. World Development Report 1980 (Washington, DC: World Bank, 1980).

34. Financing Health Services in Developing Countries: An Agenda for Reform (Washington, DC: World Bank, 1987).

35. Fiona Godlee, "WHO in Retreat; Is It Losing Its Influence?" *British Medical Journal* 309 (1994): 1491–1495.

36. Ibid, 1492.

 Kenneth Newell, "Selective Primary Health Care: The Counter Revolution," *Social Science and Medicine* 26 (1988): 903–906 (quote on p. 906).

 Paul Lewis, "Divided World Health Organization Braces for Leadership Change," *New York Times*, May 1, 1988, p. 20.

39. Gill Walt, "WHO Under Stress: Implications for Health Policy," *Health Policy* 24 (1993): 125–144.

40. Ibid, 129.

41. Fiona Godlee, "WHO in Crisis," British Medical Journal 309 (1994):1424–1428; Godlee, "WHO in Retreat", Fiona Godlee, "WHO's Special Programmes: Undermining From Above," British Medical Journal 310 (1995):178–182 (quote on p. 182).

42. P. Brown, "The WHO Strikes Mid-Life Crisis," *New Scientist* 153 (1997): 12; "World Bank's Cure for Donor Fatigue [editorial]," *The Lancet* 342 (July 10, 1993): 63–64; Anthony Zwi, "Introduction to Policy Forum: The World Bank and International Health," *Social Science and Medicine* 50 (2000): 167.

43. World Bank, *Financing Health Services in Developing Countries.*

44. World Development Report, 1993: Investing in Health (Washington, DC: World Bank, 1993), iii–iv (quote on pp. iii–iv).

45. For a full account, see William Muraskin, *The Politics of International Health: The Children's Vaccine Initiative and the Struggle to Develop Vaccines for the Third World* (Albany: State University of New York Press, 1998).

46. Bo Stenson and Göran Sterky,

"What Future WHO?" *Health Policy* 28 (1994): 235–256 (quote on p. 242).

47. G. A. Gellert, "Global Health Interdependence and the International Physicians' Movement," *Journal of the American Medical Association* 264 (1990): 610–613 (quote on p. 610).

 Milton Roemer and Ruth Roemer, "Global Health, National Development, and the Role of Government," *American Journal of Public Health* 80 (1990): 1188–1192.

49. See, for example, Andrew J. Haines, "Global Warming and Health," British Medical Journal 302 (1991): 669-670; Andrew J. Haines, Paul R. Epstein, and Anthony J. McMichael, "Global Health Watch: Monitoring Impacts of Environmental Change," The Lancet 342 (December 11, 1993): 1464-1469; Anthony J. McMichael, "Global Environmental Change and Human Population Health: A Conceptual and Scientific Challenge for Epidemiology," International Journal of Epidemiology 22 (1993): 1-8; John M. Last, "Global Change: Ozone Depletion, Greenhouse Warming, and Public Health," Annual Review of Public Health 14 (1993): 115-136; A.J. McMichael, Planetary Overload, Global Environmental Change and the Health of the Human Species (Cambridge, England: Cambridge University Press, 1993); Anthony J. McMichael, Andrew J. Haines, R. Sloof, and S. Kovats, Climate Change and Human Health (Geneva: WHO, 1996); Anthony J. McMichael and Andrew Haines, "Global Climate Change: The Potential Effects on Health," British Medical Journal 315 (1997): 805-809.

 Stephen S. Morse, "Factors in the Emergence of Infectious Diseases," *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 1 (1995): 7–15 (quote on p. 7).

51. Institute of Medicine, America's Vital Interest in Global Health: Protecting Our People, Enhancing Our Economy, and Advancing Our International Interests (Washington, DC: National Academy Press, 1997).

52. Emerging Infections: Biomedical Research Reports, ed. Richard M. Krause (San Diego: Academic Press, 1998); Preventing Emerging Infectious Diseases: A Strategy for the 21st Century (Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 1998); Perspectives on the Department of Defense Global Emerging Infections Surveillance and Response System, ed. Philip S. Brachman, Heather C. O'-Maonaigh, and Richard N. Miller (Washington, DC: National Academy Press, 2001).

53. For example, Laurie Garrett, *The Coming Plague: Newly Emerging Diseases in a World Out of Balance* (New York: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1994). 54. Lawrence K. Altman, "US Moves to Replace Japanese Head of WHO," *New York Times*, December 20, 1992, p. 1.

55. Ilona Kickbusch, "The Development of International Health Priorities— Accountability Intact?" *Social Science & Medicine* 51 (2000): 979–989 (quote on p. 985).

56. Commission on Macroeconomics and Health, *Macroeconomics and Health: Investing in Health for Economic Development* (Geneva: WHO, 2001); see also Howard Waitzkin, "Report of the WHO Commission on Macroeconomics and Health: A Summary and Critique," *The Lancet* 361 (February 8, 2003): 523–526.

57. Michael A. Reid and E. Jim Pearce, "Whither the World Health Organization?" *The Medical Journal of Australia* 178 (2003): 9–12.

58. Michael McCarthy, "A Conversation With the Leaders of the Gates Foundation's Global Health Program: Gordon Perkin and William Foege," *The Lancet* 356 (July 8, 2000): 153–155.

Fighting Global Blindness

Improving World Vision Through Cataract Elimination By Sanduk Ruit, MD, Charles C. Wykoff, MD, D.Phil., MD, Geoffrey C. Tabin, MD



Unoperated cataract is the cause of millions of cases of visual impairment and blindness in poor populations throughout both the developing and the developed world. This wonderfully written volume shares the experiences of a team of surgeons who have demonstrated how the surgical procedures can be simplified and made more efficient, accessible, and far less expensive.

ISBN 0-87553-067-2 • spiral bound • 2006 \$31.50 APHA Members • \$45.00 Nonmembers



American Public Health Association 800 I Street, NW, Washington, DC 20001 www.apha.org

To ORDER: web www.aphabookstore.org email apha@pbd.com fax 888.361.APHA phone 888.320.APHA *M-F 8am-5pm EST*